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I. INTRODUCTION

The early 1950s in the United States was a period of considerable sensitivity
to Communist influence." One area of sensitivity was the patron collections in
public libraries.” Challenges regarding what people could read during this period
came from self-proclaimed, ultra-patriotic censors like the American Legion,
Daughters of the American Revolution (DAR), Sons of the Revolution (SAR),
and the Chamber of Commerce.’

Stoking the fear of Communist subversion and the resulting anxieties of
American citizens were the sensational and hyperbolic charges made by Senator
Joseph McCarthy. The Senator spoke of removing Communist books from public
libraries in 1950.* Libraries became targets as ostensible repositories and
distributors of Communist propaganda.” Many times, the protests centered on the
supposed use of Communist reading materials to indoctrinate schoolchildren.® A
running theme through this paper is evil forces attempting to indoctrinate our
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children with dangerous propaganda.” President Donald Trump, at his 2020
Fourth of July celebration at Mount Rushmore, stated: “Against every law of
society and nature, our children are taught in school to hate their own country and
to believe that the men and women who built it were not heroes but that they were
villains.”

The dangers of the indoctrination of schoolchildren by progressives had an
earlier appearance in the Trump administration. Trump nominated Sam Clovis for
the top scientist at the United States Department of Agriculture.” Clovis, in an
earlier period, was a conservative talk radio host.'” In 2011, he wrote that
progressives who “have advanced several ‘isms’ that tend to warp and twist the
logic and intellectual development of children” hold over 70% of America’s
children through the public education system captive."' Clovis ended up
withdrawing his name for consideration, not because of pressure over the
statements about progressives indoctrinating schoolchildren, but because it came
out that he was an ally of George Papadopoulos.'> Papadopoulos is “the Trump
campaign aide who pleaded guilty in October to lying to the FBI about his contact
with Russia . .. .”"

The Nazis were also worried about Jews and Judaism indoctrinating their
youth. The introduction of the “Jewish question™* befell schoolchildren at an
early age."” Classes and textbooks taught anti-Semitism primarily through the
advocacy of race theory.'® The Nazis were also proponents of teaching storybook
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propaganda in school.'” The most prevalent of the storybook authors was Julius
Streicher.'® Streicher was a German soldier in World War I and a schoolteacher."’
He lost his teaching position in 1923 because he participated in the attempted
violent overthrow of Germany.® The propaganda storybooks were placed in
evidence at the Nuremberg Trials to demonstrate the laying of the groundwork
for the Final Solution.*' Streicher was sentenced to death at Nuremberg.”

This paper explores four different cases in the early 1950s of “Red Scare”
tactics that influenced the freedoms that patrons using public libraries have
enjoyed.” The paper will also examine, at various points, the censorship parallels
in the early 1950s to the contemporary political climate and the fallout of the
Great Depression to the current catastrophe, COVID-19. The paper reviews the
fallout from the Great Depression and how the world’s depression helped catapult
Adolph Hitler of Germany to power.** Hitler severely restricted or eliminated
freedoms of expression, and the Trump administration’s actions reflect some of
those same restrictions.”

One early 1950s case involved the dismissal of a public librarian in
Bartlesville, Oklahoma. Ruth Brown, the small city’s chief librarian, was accused
of circulating so-called subversive materials.”® The mentioned subversive
materials were the public front hiding the racist biases of the Bartlesville
leaders.”” The small city not only viewed the librarian as a Communist
sympathizer but also an advocate for the rights of African Americans.*® In the Jim
Crow South, social and political change were as welcome as the Oklahoma
scorpion, and forces in Bartlesville’s small city were not ready to concede to any
enlightenment.”® The case went all the way to the Supreme Court of Oklahoma,
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as addressed below.”

The second case, involving the Boston Public Library collection, transpired
in 1952 and made front-page news. Izvestia and Pravda, Soviet periodicals, were
among the available serials in the Hub Library Reading Room.>" A picture of an
assistant librarian holding copies of the two periodicals was on the front page of
the Boston Post.** The headline title read, “Kremlin Newspapers in Hub Library
Reading Room,” with the subtitle reading, “Soviet Data Is Available to Readers
of All Ages.” The coverage deplored the Library’s collection of Soviet
Communist “propaganda” in a reading room near where young people studied.*
Some library employees, speaking to the newspaper anonymously, were terrified
of possible youth corruption.”> The news story captured the city’s attention and
soon led to the Mayor’s Office, as discussed below.*

In case three, San Antonio’s mayor also interfered with its public library’s
collections.’” He contended that works like Albert Einstein’s Theory of Relativity
and Herman Melville’s Moby Dick (with illustrations by Communist Rockwell
Kent) belonged on a list of books to be branded with red warning stamps
identifying them as “Communist-written volumes.”* The city manager went
further, suggesting the burning of the books.*

The fourth case involves Senator Joseph McCarthy who, in 1953, focused on
supposed Communist infiltration of the United States Department of State’s
information centers, its Voice of America broadcasts, and its overseas libraries.*’
His chief counsel, Roy Cohn, and chief consultant, David Schine, made a
breakneck tour of American libraries in Europe and returned with a list of
Communist writers found in their collections.* American public library leaders
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expressed great concern, fearing that McCarthy would eventually place his next
sights on domestic public libraries.**

During the height of the Red Scare, in 1953, Ray Bradbury wrote in his
classic, Fahrenheit 451, “There is more than one way to burn a book. And the
world is full of people running about with lit matches.”™ One of those who
seemed to be running around with lit matches is the Trump Administration.
Trump’s targets for censorship are several. He has censored many scientists in
government agencies.** His administration censored climate studies.”’ The
President suggested on October 5, 2017, that the Senate Intel Committee should
explore censoring the press.*

One of President Trump’s censorship targets was China-based messaging
apps TikTok and WeChat.*” The type of heavy-handed censorship effort at the
network level, blocking communications from network servers to all people in the
United States, is extremely complicated, not to mention legally dubious.**
Nevertheless unfazed, the President issued two executive orders on August 6,
2020, against the apps, citing national security concerns.* The principal reason
stated for the orders is the potential danger of the apps sharing data about United
States citizens with the Chinese government.™
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As Justice Louis Brandeis stated in 1927, “Men feared witches and burnt
women. It is the function of speech to free men from the bondage of irrational
fears.”' To combat fears that led men to burn women is to allow speech
concerning witches and witch-hunting full and uncensored consideration.

II. RUTH BROWN

In 1950, the Citizen Committee, a self-designated commission in Bartlesville,
Oklahoma, targeted the small city’s public library for collecting such periodicals
as the Nation, the New Republic, and Soviet Russia Today.> A lesser-voiced
target was a segregated YWCA supported by the public librarian.®> The
Commission ran up against a determined YWCA Board of Directors that enjoyed
near-unanimous membership support in resisting the Commission, defending the
interracial program for “creating amicable and just race relationships based on
mutual understanding and respect.”*

The Bartlesville Library Board supported librarian Ruth Brown, the chief
librarian for thirty years, against the aggressive Commission.” The Board met
with the Citizen Committee at the Bartlesville Board of Commissioners’ meeting
on March 6, 1950. A near-riot broke out in a room of over 200 spectators.>®
Robert Manuel, a Phillips Oil company engineer, challenged the committee
members’ experience to judge the library contents when none of them held a
library card.”” Some of the crowd yelled names at engineer Manuel and demanded
his removal from the meeting.® Undaunted, Manuel continued until he was
interrupted by the Mayor, who asked: “Who are you? What right have you to
challenge this group of respected citizens? Are you a Commie?””’

The Vice-mayor, a Legionnaire, another ultra-patriotic organization,”’ ended
the meeting with a short sermon on the dangers of Communism.®' He said that the
library “should be a place where our youth will be thoroughly indoctrinated with
the principles of Americanism, and where they will be protected from the
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teachings of subversive doctrines.” As people left, the Board of Commissioners
told the Library Board to make a full report on the library.”> Both the Library
Board and Commission issued reports.®*

The reports, printed in the May 28, 1950, Bartlesville Examiner-Enterprise,*
stated two distinct positions. The Library Board’s report stated in part:

It should be clearly understood that the Board’s determination that any
publication is suitable for inclusion in the City Library does not imply
approval or advocacy of the views expressed in the book or periodical in
question, either by the Board, or by its individual members. The Board
believes that a policy of selection which would confine the Library’s
contents to materials consonant with the opinions of the Board or any of
its members, or of any other citizen or group of citizens in the
community, would be subversive of the basic principles which
differentiate the constitutional government of the United States from the
governments of authoritarian states.*®

The Citizen Committee’s report expressed a contrarian view, the character of
which can be assessed with this excerpt:

These citizens are of the opinion that the presentation of contrasting
points of view on controversial subjects does not require the surrender of
our libraries to fifth column®” invasion. The freedom of the press has
never been interpreted to tolerate the printing of counterfeit money.
Counterfeit literature, designed to defame and destroy the heritage of
American freedom, should be exposed instead of tolerated.*®

The participants at the May 25 Commissioner’s meeting discussed the
Library Board’s response.” The library report included portions of the “Library
Bill of Rights” and the American Library Association (ALA)’s official statement
opposing censorship and upholding the freedom of inquiry.”® The Library Board
was not aware that the report was on the agenda and was under-represented, while
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the Citizen Committee had been told it was on the agenda and they were well
represented.”’ The Citizen Committee, using documents from the House
Committee on Un-American Activities provided by the American Legion,
analyzed the Bartlesville Public Library periodicals list.”

The Committee criticized various publications (e.g., the Nation touted the
“the prattle of the Communists” and advertised “such subjects as sexology and
homosexuality.”).” Library Board President Russell Davis read the Library
Board’s report, receiving no questions.” The only comment offered after the
reading of the Library Board’s report was the mention of “An Ordinance
Pertaining to the Control and Operation of the Bartlesville Public Library” to be
effective on July 1, 1950.7

On June 14, 1950, the Board of Commissioners adopted a new public library
ordinance.”® The new ordinance had an emergency clause stating that as soon as
the ordinance was passed, approved, and published, it would go into effect on
July 1, 1950, which it did.”” The Bartlesville Examiner-Enterprise published the
ordinance on June 16, 1950.”* The new ordinance stated that the Library Board
and librarian could be removed at any time by the Board of Commissioners.” The
same body had the authority to appoint a new Library Board and librarian.** All
purchases of books and periodicals also had to meet the Library Board’s
approval, and the Board of Commissioners had to approve all library rules and
regulations.®!

On July 10, 1950, the Commissioners under the new ordinance replaced the
old library board with a new one.*” The Commissioners unanimously selected
Postmaster E.R. Christopher as the chair.*’ Mr. Christopher was a Legionnaire
like the Vice-mayor.** The other members of the new library board included Dr.
Elizabeth Chamberlin, a physician and longtime member of the DAR.* Dr.
Chamberlin was also a member of the same Episcopal Church that Ruth Brown
attended, and she was resentful of Brown’s inviting “Blacks” to church.*® Mrs.
Lloyd Lynd, another appointed member, was active in Pro-America, a
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conservative women’s group.®”” The other new board member, Donald Koppel,
was a self-proclaimed library neophyte who was surprised at being named to the
Board.*

Ruth Brown, distraught over the dismissal of the supportive library board, felt
like resigning, but the strong support of her friends urged her to stay on.* The
Mayor invited her to his office on July 25.”° He asked many questions, such as
whether she had ever signed the State of Oklahoma loyalty oath.”' Brown replied
that she had not but would be willing to.”> Upon hearing her response, city
manager E.E. Jones looked through his desk to find a copy of the oath to provide
Brown but was unsuccessful.”

President Truman initiated the federal loyalty program in 1947,°* and state-
led anti-subversion laws continued to gain momentum well into the 1950s.”” In
March of 1950, Elizabeth Haas, a librarian who served her country as a WAC®®
in the Pacific Theatre of Operations and subsequently became a Quaker, was
dismissed for her refusal to sign the loyalty oath required of all Maryland state
employees.”” Haas stated,

“My objection is not based primarily upon the statement [the oath] itself,
which contains nothing I could not affirm truthfully and without mental
reservations. . . . On both political and religious grounds [, however,] this
law seems to me to be a positive evil and a denial of principles in which
I believe most strongly.”*
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The Board of Governors of the Enoch Pratt Free Library, where Haas worked,
issued the following statement:

“No one knowing her could ever doubt her forthright loyalty, or her faith
in and adherence to the democratic way of life. . . . Her dismissal offers
unhappy evidence of the Ober Act, designed to exclude Communists
from public office, has instead eliminated an honest, able, patriotic
citizen from an important community service. We are convinced this is
a bad law and trust that, from this incident, the electorate, recognizing the
injustices arising from it, will take appropriate action in the referendum
of this fall.””’

At its 1950 summer Cleveland conference, the ALA unanimously adopted a
resolution recording its opposition to the Maryland Ober Law, a law requiring
“candidates for appointive or elective office to certify whether they are members
of ‘subversive’ organizations.”'* The Council said in its resolution: “we believe
it to be a definite threat to the constitutional rights of librarians since it permits
their discharge on the principle of guilt by association in lieu of direct evidence
of subversion, and we support the Maryland Library Association in its efforts to
have the law repealed.”''

Librarian Brown was not enjoying the same compassion and support librarian
Haas experienced while working in the Enoch Pratt Free Library. In the July 25
meeting, Brown contended that her answers to questions regarding the library and
her work therein were responsive.'”” The Mayor asked her about blacklisted
famous African American actor and singer Paul Robeson, whose picture hung on
one of the library walls.'” Brown said she could not place it."”* Commissioner
Margenau accused her of being a Communist, and Brown replied that she was
not.'” As the questions shifted from the library and her work to her personal life,
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100. Joint Anti-Fascist Refugee Comm. v. McGrath, 341 U.S. 123, 175 n.1 (1951) (Douglas,
J., concurring) (describing Ober Law’s requirements); Mary Elizabeth Basile, Loyalty Testing for
Attorneys: When Is It Necessary and Who Should Decide?, 30 CARDOZO L. REV. 1843, 1858 n.73
(2009) (“This statute, The Subversive Activities Act of 1949, Md. Ann. Code art. 85A, § 15, which
made the membership in the Communist Party or any organization found to advocate the overthrow
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she stopped answering, stating that she would not answer unless given an option
to submit her answers in the form of a written report.'”® The Mayor did not grant
Miss Brown this accommodation.'”” An hour after the meeting, the city manager
fired her.'”®

A group of Bartlesville citizens attended the August Board of Commissioners
meeting.'” They requested a reason for Brown’s termination.''” The Mayor said
it had nothing to do with any subversive materials subscribed to by the library or
Brown’s support for African American groups, but rather for her
insubordination.''' When asked for examples of her insubordination, the Mayor
was unable to remember any.''?

On September 12, 1950, Brown and Darlene Essary, a former member of the
Library Board, filed suit in the District Court of Washington County,
Oklahoma.'” They sought to invalidate Bartlesville Ordinance 1453, which
authorized their removal.''* The judge in Washington County disqualified
himself.'"” The Oklahoma Supreme Court then assigned the case to another
Oklahoma district court.''® Brown and Essary lost in District Court, eventually
appealing to the Supreme Court of Oklahoma on December 11, 1950.""”

The American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU), along with the ALA, had
offered Brown assistance.''® The ACLU even offered legal assistance, but both
the ACLU and the ALA stopped short of filing amicus briefs.'"” The ACLU and
the ALA thought the legal argument—that the city commissioners had no legal
right to assume control of the library because the State had an overriding
interest—was a losing argument.'”’ Both associations thought that arguing the
civil liberties issues involved in the case had a more likely chance of success."'
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The Oklahoma Supreme Court upheld the lower court, reasoning that the
administration of a city library’s affairs is a local operation.'** “We find no reason
to say that such local operation is charged with such a wide public interest as to
be a matter of state concern.”'*’

The ALA complied and helped publicize the incident, but the Intellectual
Freedom Committee (IFC), under the leadership of David Berninghausen, fell
short. Berninghausen felt constrained by the loyalty-oath controversy and did no
more than “suppl[y] the Library Bill of Rights and information about the
challenged periodicals . . . .”'** The Library Board used the IFC information in
its reports to the City Commission, but the information amounted to only
pointless words.'*

The Ruth Brown incident was the IFC’s first on-site investigation of
censorship, and despite its less than successful effort, its presence did bring some
attention to the Commission.'*® Ruth Brown called the support offered by the
ALA and IFC inadequate in an article she wrote for the Library Journal in
1961."”7 She stated her disappointment in the ALA and IFC lay with the
association’s failure to address the racial aspects of the case.'*®

The Ruth Brown incident exposed the weaknesses of the early [FC and the
recently revamped 1948 Library Bill of Rights.'** Even with the creation of a new
Bill of Rights, the IFC did not begin to address African American access to
libraries until a decade later."’’ Librarians reexamined their definition of
intellectual freedom to include racial integration after the Ruth Brown case.""
Ruth Brown found another job in a public library in Sterling, Colorado."*

Loyalty oaths are usually rooted in paranoia.'”> Adolph Hitler demanded the
pledged oath to himself instead of the constitution."”* The armed forces, the
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cabinet, the SS, the SA (Nazi paramilitary organization), and the civil service
were required to sign the oath.'* Like Hitler, President Trump offered himself as
the one solution."** His loyalty oath took on an authoritarian flair, not demanding
loyalty to the country or the Constitution but instead to himself."*’

III. BOSTON PUBLIC LIBRARY

After the Ruth Brown incident, in reexamining intellectual freedom to include
racial integration, the IFC hoped that principle II of the Library Bill of
Rights—extolling the virtues of inclusion—would be particularly poignant.
Libraries should provide books and other materials “presenting all points of view
concerning the problems and issues of our times”; no library materials should be
“proscribed or removed from library shelves because of partisan or doctrinal
disapproval.”*® Later studies showed that the addition of the Library Bill of
Rights to a materials-selection policy could be a factor in the retention of
challenged materials."*’

In September 1952, the Boston Public Library fell under attack by the Boston
Post."*" The Post, a conservative newspaper, attacked the Boston Public Library
in a succession of articles for holding Soviet journals and books in their
collection."*' Pravda, Izvestia, and New World Review'** were not out in the
library but were available for study and research.'* First, the Post recommended
removing publications such as the New World Review."** The library director,
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Milton Lord, made it clear that the library would not be intimidated.'** The Post
then called for the library to “label the poison.”"*®

The IFC formally studied the labeling proposed by the Sons of the Revolution
(SAR), and nine of the eleven members of the IFC voted against labeling.'*” Most
of the committee members were from large public and institutional libraries.'**
The concern was that their judgment might not have been representative of the
types of libraries that were most likely to be confronted with labeling issues,
primarily smaller public libraries."*” The IFC identified twenty-four more
practicing librarians from smaller libraries located geographically from
Minnesota to Texas and from the State of Washington to North Carolina.'*’
Twenty of the twenty-four librarians responded, all opposed to labeling.'*' The
unanimous sample, albeit small, was impressive.'**

The Boston Post newspaper, termed the “McCarthy Paper,”'*’ ran a front-
page, eight-column article headlined, “Kremlin Newspapers in Hub Library
Reading Room.”"** The Post article stated that Communist “underlings . . . g[o]t
the latest dope straight from Moscow at the expense of the Boston taxpayers who
are footing the bill for importing Pravda and Izvestia for the Boston Public
Library.”'* Endowment paid for both subscriptions.'*® The article went on to
explain that Communists could translate these Soviet newspapers to our youth."’

The article was so suggestive that Boston Library Trustees had the Library
staff guard the Reading Room to ensure that Communists were not spreading
their doctrine to unsuspecting children."”® Two days later, a single-column
headline read, “Red Books Bought for Ten Years.”"* Following that, the Boston
Post ran the headline, “Library Urges Study of Marx.”'*’ It stated, “The Boston
Public Library is promoting Communist literature in a large-scale lobby display
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urging people to read the basic books of Communism.”'®" It turns out the exhibit
was part of a Great Books Foundation display that explored the great works of
authors such as Plato, Aquinas, and Thomas Jefferson.'*

Director Lord admitted to having Communist books in the display and other
parts of the library. “It is essential that information on all aspects of political,
international, and other questions be available for information purposes in order
that citizens of Boston may be informed about the friends and enemies of their
country.”® The Post was not swayed: “We believe that pro-Soviet literature
should be suppressed in our public libraries. . . . We believe that to permit pro-
Communists to circulate their poison among our people is sheer stupidity.”"** The
less conservative Boston Herald lectured, “The basic question is whether we still
have confidence in the average American’s ability to separate bad ideas from
good by his own unaided effort. When we lose that confidence, we shall have lost
our faith in democracy itself.”'**

Library Director Lord initially refused to limit access to any of the so-called
subversive material.'®® However, it was election time, and members of the city
council and Mayor John B. Hynes called for restrictions.'”” The Post sent
reporters to the branches of the public library to report on any branches that did
not restrict Soviet and pro-Soviet periodicals.'**

Herbert Philbrick,'® an under-cover agent for the FBI and author of 7 Led 3
Lives: citizen, “Communist,” counterspy'’® (which launched a popular television
drama in the 1950s called / Led 3 Lives'"), stated:

Shocked to hear that the Boston Public Library has under consideration
the suppression of vital information concerning the methods, nature, and
extent of the Soviet conspiracy against the United States. Such
suppression would be directly in line with the current policy of the
Communist party in the United States to conceal the true aims of the
party from all except its trusted members. The Boston Public Library
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should have more, and not less information available to the American
people to aid them in their fight against Communism.' "

“Communist literature that the [Boston Public Library] didn’t have, but should
have had, in Mr. Philbrick’s opinion, included the Daily Worker, the Cominform
[Communist Information Bureau] bulletin For a Lasting Peace, for a People’s
Democracy, and J. Peters’ Manual on Party Organization . ..."""

The uproar from the Post caused quite a stir, and “[r]epresentatives of local
posts of the American Legion and Veterans of Foreign Wars weighed in on the
side of the Post.”""* The president of the City Council and another councilmember
joined the protests against the Public Library.'”

In the early 1950s, besides the Boston Post, there were other hard-lined anti-
Communist newspapers in the United States such as the Denver Post, “the
Washington Star, the Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, the Baltimore Sun, the Rochester
Democrat and Chronicle, and the Detroit Free Press.”'’® These media sources
added fuel to the Red Scare fire. Anti-Communist media, however, did not
overtake the United States.

Germany was another matter. It was a wealth of free press in the early 1920s.
Germany had “seven thousand periodicals serving hundreds of audiences, four
thousand daily and weekly newspapers, and a publishing industry that produced
thirty thousand books a year.”'”” However, gradually due to economic hardship
and political unrest, the freedom of the press lost currency.'”® Hitler was
eventually able to gain control of the newspaper publishers’ association and place
newspapers under Nazi Party control.'”

Trump would have loved the opportunity to censor any unfavorable press.'*’
A similar contemporary example of a news source espousing the political views
of fear and loathing the way the Boston Post did regarding Communists was the
Fox News Channel depiction of Muslims and immigrants.'®' One of Rupert
Murdoch’s senior executives, Joseph Azam, left his job over Fox News coverage
of Muslims, immigrants, and race.'"® Like the Post’s representation of
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Communists, Azam stated that Fox News Channel was “[s]caring people.
Demonizing immigrants. Creating, like, a fervor — or an anxiety about what was
happening in our country.”"®’

In addition to Herbert Philbrick and the Boston Herald, others supported the
Boston Public Library’s defense of the principle of free inquiry, including the
Christian Science Monitor, the Pilot (a Catholic diocesan paper), and two-thirds
of the Boston Public Library staff (who signed a petition asking the five trustees
to support the Library).'**

Before the Board of Trustees of the Library was to vote on the censors, four
councilmembers attended an open meeting.'® Attendees expressed opposition to
the Boston Public Library’s open policy.'*® But the very next day, the Trustees
voted three to two to pass a resolution supporting the Library in collecting
materials that represented all points of view and making them openly available
to the public."” The vote stated that there should be no restrictions placed on what
the public can and cannot read.'**

The two trustees who voted against the Director’s position of free inquiry
were Frank J. Donahue, an Associate Judge of the Massachusetts Superior
Court'®’ who also served as the Massachusetts Secretary of the Commonwealth,'*’
and Patrick F. MacDonald,"" a steel merchant.

The three votes in support of the Library were Frank W. Buxton, a retired
newspaper editor'®> awarded the Pulitzer Prize for a political editorial in 1924
while working at the Boston Herald'®*; Lee M. Friedman, noted book collector
and lawyer'”*; and the Right Reverend Robert H. Lord (no relation to Milton
Lord), Harvard Professor and Catholic priest.””” The crucial support of the
Catholic Church in Boston emerged. “Director Milton Lord had helped in the
[classification and] cataloguing of the Vatican Library in Rome” in the 1920s,
and “the Catholic archbishop of the [Boston] diocese [later] became a member of
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the five-man library board.”"*® The Church had maintained a presence since that
time."’

IV. SAN ANTONIO MINUTE WOMEN

In November of 1952, a housewife, Myrtle G. Hance—organizer of the San
Antonio chapter of Minute Women of the U.S.A., an ultra-patriotic conservative
organization'”*—took it upon herself to go through the library catalog to identify
over 574 Communist books."”® Of the 118 authors associated with these books,
nine were ‘“admitted” Communists, and the others were associated with
Communist-front affiliations.*"’

The Minute Women of the U.S.A. attracted middle-class homemakers and
mothers.**' The national organization claimed in 1952 to have 500,000 members,
but later sources stated there were around 50,000.** The group was particularly
strong in Connecticut, California, Maryland, Texas, and West Virginia.*”> The
political action group dedicated themselves to fighting communism and removing
its supporters and sympathizers from state and federal government and schools.***
The Minute Women of the U.S.A., focusing on their patriotic role of
homemakers, editorialized that, “of course, they [communists and fellow
travelers] want us [women] to go to work so they can take over the indoctrination
of our children—making them into one-worlders and zombies.”*"*

Myrtle G. Hance’s list included books addressing physics, sculpture,
childcare, alcoholism, mental illness, architecture, as well as mystery fiction and
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romantic poetry.**® The list included Thomas Mann’s Joseph in Egypt, Essays of
Three Decades, and The Magic Mountain; Louis Untermeyer’s Treasury of
American and British Poetry; Dorothy Canfield Fisher’s Fables for Parents and
Understood Betsy; Allan Lomax’s collection of American folksongs; and Norbert
Wiener’s Cybernetics.*"’

The Canterbury Tales and Moby Dick were on the list because of illustrations
done by a suspected Communist, Rockwell Kent.””® American poet, short-story
writer, and screenwriter Dorothy Parker had items on the list.** Louis Adamic,
an American novelist and journalist, wrote about the oppressive conditions of
American minorities, especially immigrants.*'® Harlow Shapley, who deduced
that the sun lies near the galaxy’s central plane,*'' had his work on the list, as did
Norman Corwin, American radio writer, producer, and director, dubbed the poet
laureate of radio.*"

Karen White, the Mayor’s wife, another like-minded Minute Woman, was
friends with Hance.*'> Mayor White supported his wife. On May 14, 1953, the
San Antonio City Council discussed the Communist books at the Public
Library.*"* Mayor White stated, “I would like to put a thought to the council that
they should be looking into the matter of stamping books in the public library by
known Communists.”*"®

Acting City Manager Wylie Johnson stated in reply, “I think they should be
burned instead of stamped.”*'® City Librarian Julia Grothaus clarified the Public
Library’s position:

Of course the library has always had books on controversial subjects. . . .
The library has never dictated to the people what they should have and
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what they should think. We do have material that will give people the
information on both sides of the question. That’s the policy of my library
serving the people.*"’

The San Antonio Public Library Board of Trustees met later that same day
and resolved that the Library would not censor books. The board president, a
thirty-three-year member, announced the unanimous decision: “These are the
very tactics which the Russians are using to fight us. . . . It is ironic that here in
San Antonio, which prides itself on its freedom to think and act, that we shall run
up against a sample of Communistic tactics.”*"®

Following this announcement, Johnson “immediately called for the removal
of all fifteen board members.”"’ The City Council held a closed meeting on
Friday, May 15th, the next day.”*” The torn council was considering whether to
stamp the so-called Communist books or to burn them.**' “Council[member]
Henry B. Gonzalez*** called the burning of books ‘Hitler tactics.”*** In the June
5, 1953, closed meeting, the San Antonio City Council “replaced all but two of
the fifteen members of the library board.””**

On June 14, 1953, the Washington Post published an editorial condemning
“some Americans” in San Antonio who “have departed from the fundamental
beliefs on which this country grew and prospered . . . .”*** The new Library Board
of Trustees tried to put the controversy behind them on February 11, 1954, by
“adopting the American Library Association’s ‘Bill of Rights for Public
Libraries.” The vote was six to five.”**®

It is no surprise that Nazi Germany had a heavy hand in public library
collection development. Between 1934 and 1938, for instance, in Essen,
Germany, a purge of 69% of the public libraries’ collections were replaced with
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DIRECTORY OF U.S. CONG., https://bioguideretro.congress.gov/Home/MemberDetails?memIndex=
G000272 (last visited Oct. 30, 2020) [https://perma.cc/5SR27-4KYC].

223. San Antonio Public Library Book Censorship, supra note 39.

224. San Antonio Public Library: City Council vs. Library Board, SAN ANTONIO REMEMBERS
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collections conforming to Nazi ideological principles.””” Librarians followed an
official Nazi library blacklist in earnest.”**

In President Trump’s second year in office, he had his attorney write a cease-
and-desist letter to author Michael Wolff and his publisher to suppress the release
of Wolff’s book, Fire and Fury: Inside the Trump White House.”* Prior restraint
of constitutionally protected speech, such as what happened with the Pentagon
Papers, is unconstitutional and almost unheard of in democratic societies.”*’ As
Ed Kilgore states, “Banning books and burning books are essentially the same
thing.”**'!

V. MCCARTHY, OVERSEAS LIBRARIES, IKE, AND THE FREEDOM TO READ

President Eisenhower formed the United States Information Agency (USIA)
in 1953.* The agency supports American foreign policy and interests through
various international programs.”** One of the programs created overseas libraries
through the United States Information Service (USIS); most of the libraries had
been created during World War Il and were run during the war by the Office of
War Information, and later by the Department of State.***

Senator McCarthy turned his attention in March of 1953 to supposed
Communist authors whose books were on the shelves in the overseas libraries.
During the Voice of America (VOA) hearings,”* McCarthy delivered an early
warning to the overseas libraries.*** He subpoenaed and questioned Howard Fast,
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probably most famous for his novels Spartacus and Citizen Tom Paine.””’ Fast
had never worked for the VOA and had no previous connection to the agency.***
But a mention of his name appeared in a February 1953 State Department
memorandum to the VOA and the State Department’s International Information
Administration (ITA).>** On the State Department’s list were nine of Howard
Fast’s novels.**’

McCarthy ranted against the State Department, demanding, and then
receiving the “prompt removal” of Howard Fast books from VOA libraries
“everywhere in the world.”**' Also, McCarthy took this opportunity to blast the
overseas libraries’ collection-development plan, stating that it was an “automatic
capitulation to the Communists.”***

On February 18, 1953, during McCarthy’s inquiry into the VOA, Howard
Fast was called to testify.”** Roy Cohn,*** a young lawyer and investigator
working for McCarthy, asked Howard Fast four times if he was a Communist.**’
Fast invoked the Fifth Amendment each time.*** Chairman McCarthy got Howard
Fast to invoke the Fifth Amendment six different times that day.”*” Senator
McCarthy asked Mr. Fast if he knew “any other members of the Communist Party
working in OWI [Office of War Information] at the time” he was working in

a beating. The McCarthy hearings represented the low point for the VOA. The VOA barely
survived the onslaught, and it took years for the agency to recover. The VOA hearings were a
precursor to the overseas libraries hearings that would follow in the spring and summer of 1953.
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OWI.*** McCarthy then asked Fast if he knew “anyone in the Voice of America
as of today who is a member of the Communist Party?**’

As with McCarthy, Trump attacked the “Voice of America”—once again
without proof.*** The White House accused the VOA of promoting foreign
propaganda when the VOA stated that China’s Wuhan lockdown in response to
COVID-19 was a successful model and copied around the world.”>' The VOA
followed with a tweet showing a video of the Communist government displaying

a celebratory light show.>”?
The White House suggested that the VOA was un-American. “VOA too often
speaks for America’s adversaries — not its citizens.”** Trump’s anger was

exacerbated by the fact that his nominee to run the Agency for Global Media,
which oversees the VOA, had been sitting in committee.”** Trump personally
intervened and got Michael Pack, a conservative filmmaker and ally of Stephen
Bannon,*** successfully confirmed by the U.S. Senate on June 4, 2020.>*

Like McCarthy, Trump defamed leadership with unsubstantiated charges.”’
Without mentioning her by name, Trump attacked VOA director Amanda
Bennett: “‘Look at what they’re doing and what they’re saying about our
country,’ he said. ‘It’s a disgrace — the people that [sic] are running that.””*** In
the same breath, Trump praised his nominee, Michael Pack, and insinuated the
current VOA leadership as unpatriotic.”*” Pack is “somebody that’s really good,
really talented, and that loves our country.””**’
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Next, McCarthy asked Fast whether he had “any friends in the State
Department as of today who are members of the Communist Party?””**' Following
that, McCarthy asked Fast whether he was “a member of the Communist Party
at the time (he) wrote those books which the Army reprinted?**> Finally,
McCarthy asked Fast whether he was a “member of the Communist Party at the
time [he] wrote the books the State Department finally translated and
distributed.”*

McCarthy’s main objective was to attack a directive written on February 3,
1953, by Harvard Libraries Director Keyes Metcalf; Director of the Library and
Library School at the University of Illinois and ALA President Robert B. Downs;
Cass Canfield of Harper and Brothers Publishers; and George Brett of Macmillan
Publishers.*** The directive stated that librarians are to judge materials primarily
by their content.”®’

Secretary of State John Foster Dulles and W. Bradley Connors, Assistant
Administrator for Policy and Plans for the IIA, attempted to appease McCarthy
the next day by replacing the earlier directive with a new directive issued on
February 19, 1953,*¢ called the “Information Guide 272.”**" The new directive
placed a moratorium on the use of any “books, music and paintings [by] ‘any
communists, fellow travelers, etc.””**® The new directive created a “Pandora’s box
of confusion” for the 196 overseas libraries in sixty-four different countries.’® At
the February 19 hearing, the new directive came to light during McCarthy’s
questioning of Connors:

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Connors, let me ask you this: Have you changed
your mind? Do you think now that we should not distribute the works of
known Communist authors through the information program, or do you
still think that some of their books should be used?

Mr. CONNORS. I think that you have a use for some of them in trying to
convince leftwingers and fellow travelers if you have something that has
material that is favorable to the United States, is not opposed to any of
our policies or principles. You might be able to use it to influence a
leftwinger, a fellow traveler, and as a result of an effort in that way, then
give him some other materials which would be 100 percent American.
The CHAIRMAN. In other words, give him some Communist material—
Mr. CONNORS. That is a little bait.
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The CHAIRMAN. And some American material. Yesterday I understand
you told the staff that you could not define the theory of communism,
that you could not describe the practices of the Communist Party; is that
correct?

Mr. CONNORS. Well, I think—

The CHAIRMAN. Is that essentially correct?

Mr. CONNORS. That is what happened yesterday.

The CHAIRMAN. If that is true, then how can you take a book written by
a very clever Communist author, and determine whether it should be
used or not, if you say you cannot define communism in theory or in
practice?

Mr. CONNORS. The determination of the books is not my responsibility.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you not make the final decision?

Mr. CONNORS. No.

The CHAIRMAN. Who makes the final decision on the question of
books?

Mr. CONNORS. The final decision on the question of books is made by
the Assistant Administrator for the International Information Center
Service.

The CHAIRMAN. So your thought as of today is that as Director of Policy
for the information program you should allow the use of Communist
books and leave it up to someone else of discretion as to which
Communist books should be used.

Mr. CONNORS. No sir, I do not agree to that.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. As of today do you think you should issue an
order saying no Communist books should be used?

Mr. CONNORS. There is such an order.””

The lack of specificity in the new overseas libraries directive led to much
confusion among the administrators of the overseas libraries.””" Soon, more
written separate directives established what the overseas libraries could collect.*”
Most of the libraries started to remove books, placing them in storage, including
works of noted authors—Bert Andrews, Washington Bureau Chief of the New
York Herald Tribune; Joseph Davies, former Moscow Ambassador; Vera
Micheles, Dean of the Foreign Policy Association; Walter White, head of the
NAACP; and Foster Rhea Dulles, cousin of the Secretary of State.””> With storage
underway, the overseas library in Tokyo, Japan, decided to burn books.*”*
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On March 24, 1953, the State Department Information Program session on
the Information Centers started.’” The Chair of these proceedings, McCarthy,
took this opportunity to explain his patriotic vision. McCarthy was obsessed with
purging the overseas libraries of books authored by Communists. “Most of the[]
books [were] inherited from army overstock, purchased during the honeymoon
of the wartime Grand Alliance.””’® McCarthy started the proceedings by
addressing Counsel Cohn:

The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will come to order.

Mr. Cohn, did you have something you wanted to put in the record
before we start?

Mr. COHN. I did, Mr. Chairman.

At your request, we contacted the Department of State in connection with
our investigation of the information centers, a part of the information
program of the Department of State, and asked them what their objective
was in establishing these some 150 information centers throughout the
world. They sent us a very brief letter defining that objective. I would
like to read that for the record, if [ may:

DEPARTMENT OF STATE.

MY DEAR SENATOR MCCARTHY: In response to Mr. Schine’s request
of today to state in a simple sentence the purpose of the overseas
library program, perhaps the following will suit the committee’s
needs:

The overseas library program exists to reflect American objectives,
values, the nature of American institutions and life, and to utilize the
book and related materials to advance the ideas of America in the
struggles against communism.

Sincerely yours,

RICHARD HUMPHREY,

Acting Director, Information Center Service,
Department of State.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Cohn, have you determined how many libraries we
have throughout the world?

Mr. COHN. I think there are approximately 150, slightly more than that,
Mr. Chairman, under the sponsorship of the State Department, in every
continent in the world.

275. State Department Information Program — Information Centers: Hearing on S.R. 40
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The CHAIRMAN. Just for the sake of the world, will you give us a quick
rundown of how you got the names of all the authors and the verification
of them?

Mr. COnN. Yes. At the Library of Congress there is maintained what is
known as a master file, and that master file indicates the location in these
150 State Department information centers of books, by titles and by
author. So if we want to see where books by a certain author are located
anywhere throughout the world in the State Department information
centers, we merely check with those master files under the name of the
book and under the name of the author, and we will get the information.
That has been done by the Library of Congress at our request. There is
merely a mechanical function in keeping these cards, but they have
supplied us with the information.

At your request, Mr. Chairman, we sought to determine whether or not
any books by Communist Party members or known Communists were
being used in the State Department information centers. We have been
told by the State Department, of course, that they don’t think any of these
books can be used or should be used.

The CHAIRMAN. May I say that my check indicates that as far as we can
determine, no books by Communist authors have been purchased since
the new administration has taken over.

Mr. COHN. We have that assurance in writing, Mr. Chairman.>”’

The first witness that day was James S. Allen, an organizer, Marxist scholar,
writer, and editor for the Southern Worker, a regional newspaper of the American
Communist Party.””® Three of Allen’s books, The Negro Question in the United
States (1936), Reconstruction: The Battle for Democracy (1937), and American
Communism and Black Americans (with Philip Foner, 1987), reflected Allen’s
American experiences in the South and his primary focus on abused African
Americans in the South.””” McCarthy’s questioning of Allen was indicative of the
curt and uncivil manner he approached most witnesses:

The CHAIRMAN. Were you the foreign editor of the Communist Daily
Worker?

Mr. ALLEN. I refuse to answer that question on the basis of my privilege
under the fifth amendment, since it might tend to incriminate me.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Dirksen has pointed out that that involved a
statement of fact. I doubt very much that you have the privilege to refuse
to answer that question. However, the privilege always has been
interpreted very broadly by the courts. It is common knowledge that this
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man was foreign editor of the Daily Worker, so I assume it is not too
important whether he answers it or not.

Mr. Allen, do you know a single member of the staff of the Daily Worker
who is not a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. ALLEN. I refuse to answer that question, on the grounds previously
stated.

The CHAIRMAN. On the grounds that your answer might incriminate
you?

Mr. ALLEN. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. While you were foreign editor of the Daily Worker, did
you get instructions from Moscow as to what the party line should be?
Mr. ALLEN. I refuse to answer that question, on the grounds of possible
self-incrimination, that it might tend to incriminate me. I also would like
to point out that I have previously refused to answer the question as to
whether | was foreign editor of the Daily Worker, and that was implied
in your question.”*

Not all of the people asked to testify were antagonistic to McCarthy’s witch-
hunt. Fordham Professor Louis Francis Budenz, a former managing editor for the
Daily Worker and President of the Freedom of the Press Company, managed the
Daily Worker.”®' Budenz turned out to be a prominent McCarthy rainmaker.
Budenz had been a high-level member of the American Communist Party until

1945 when he joined the Roman Catholic Church and renounced Communism.
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The following testimony depicts just how helpful Budenz was to McCarthy’s

causc:

The CHAIRMAN. May I interrupt, Mr. Cohn?

I think we should have the record very clear that Mr. Budenz has been of
almost untold value to the FBI and to the Government since he has
broken with the Communist Party. If it had not been for Mr. Budenz’
testimony, a sizable number of Communists who have either been
deported or sent to jail would still be free.

I think it is a great service you have rendered to this country, Mr.
Budenz, since you broke with the party.

Mr. BUDENZ. Thank you, Senator.

Mr. COHN. As a matter of fact, Mr. Budenz, you were the first and the
principal witness for the United States Government at the trial of the 12
top Communist leaders in New York a few years ago, and once again you
were the first and principal witness at the trial of the 13 second-string
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Communist leaders who were just convicted by a jury in New York a few
weeks ago. Is that correct?

Mr. BUDENZ. Yes, sir. And, as a matter of fact, the indictment was
passed upon my analysis of the constitution of the Communist Party,
made for the Federal Bureau of Investigation, though I did not know it
was to be used for that purpose at that time.

Mr. COHN. And you have given, with no compensation, thousands of
hours of your time to the Federal Bureau of Investigation. Is that right?
Mr. BUDENZ. Yes, sir; very gladly. I consider it the soundest agency of
the Government.**

107

A little later in his testimony, Budenz pointed out how many authors

represented on the shelves of the overseas libraries were known Communists:

Mr. COHN. Now, Professor Budenz, we asked you to come down here
today because the committee is now investigating the information
program of the United States State Department, and part of that
information program included some over 150 information centers
throughout the world which contain libraries, which libraries contain a
selection of books, the purpose of which is to give people throughout the
world a true picture of the American way of life, and “to advance,”
quoting from the official statement of the head operating agency of the
State Department, “the ideas of America in the struggles against
communism.”

I will ask you this question, Professor Budenz: Have you, at the request
of the committee, examined a partial list of some authors whose books
we have been advised by the Library of Congress are currently being
used by the State Department in its information program?

Mr. BUDENZ. Yes, sir, | have gone over that list.

Mr. COHN. On that list, did you find any authors who were known to
you as Communists?

Mr. BUDENZ. Yes, sir, I did.

Mr. COHN. Approximately how many?

Mr. BUDENZ. At least 75; and 4 that had very close connections with the
Communist Party.”**

Part I of the IIA’s information center hearings finished after three days on

March 26, 1953; Part II of the proceedings occurred on March 27, April 1, and
April 2, and examined authors Grace Lumpkin, Morris Schappes, Bernard Stern,
and Gene Weltfish.*®* Cohn and Schine then undertook a whirlwind tour of
overseas libraries in Europe.”*® On April 4, 1953, the journey started in Paris and
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ended in London on April 21 with stops in between at Berlin, Frankfurt, Munich,
Bonn, Vienna, Belgrade, Athens, and Rome.**’

Cohn and Schine’s work led to the removal of at least twenty-five additional
authors from the overseas libraries’ shelves.*®* According to one account, the
accuracy of the information that Cohn and Schine supplied to McCarthy was
suspect; Freda Utley, author, lecturer, and newspaper correspondent, stated that
she met Cohn and Schine during their Communist book investigation, and “they
managed to mix up the lists I had given them of books in the Amerika Haus
libraries in Germany, presenting my compilation of anti-Communist books . . .
as pro-Communist books!”**’

Utley went on to describe Cohn and Schine as two ignorant, “unscrupulous
careerists.”**® Christian Science Monitor foreign correspondent Edmund Stevens
wrote that Cohn and Schine aided the Italian Communists by placing in storage
some of the “most effective anti-Communist propaganda ever to appear in
Italy.”*”' Despite their methods, Cohn and Schine’s work, as stated above,*”
sufficiently spooked the Department of State into storing additional books from
the overseas library shelves and adding to the list of suspected authors.””® The
burning of books took place during this period.”*

After Cohn and Schine finished the tour through the overseas libraries, the
Deputy Director of the Office of Public Affairs for the High Commissioner,
Theodore Kaghan,* called the traveling duo the “junketeering gumshoes.””**®
During the continuing hearings on April 29, 1953, McCarthy called upon Kaghan
to testify in his efforts to “get” Kaghan.*®” The State Department would later fire
Kaghan.*”® McCarthy’s questioning of Kaghan was aimed at defining him as a
Communist:
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The CHAIRMAN. Have you made any attempt to get the names of the
individuals who were responsible for putting the Communist works on
your shelves?

Mr. KAGHAN. I personally have not; no, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. If you would get his name, and if you had the power to
fire him, would you fire him.

Mr. KAGHAN. If I found someone was putting Communist books on our
shelves, I would fire him.

The CHAIRMAN. If you found the man who had been putting them on the
shelves, previous to the Dulles order, would you fire him?

Mr. KAGHAN. Yes; I would have to take a look in the circumstances, sir.
I could not fire anyone outright, without first inquiring why he did what
he did and what the purpose was.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Reed Harris was quoted as saying the other day on
a program that there were only 6 Communist books in the information
libraries, and that those were there solely for the information officers. If
he was correctly quoted, would you say that was a true statement, or a
false statement?

Mr. KAGHAN. [ am sorry, sir. Could I have the question repeated?

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Reed Harris was quoted as saying that there were
only 6 books in our information libraries by Communist authors, and that
they were not there for the general public but merely for the information
officers. Is that a correct statement?

Mr. KAGHAN. | couldn’t judge that statement, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. You could not? Is that a correct statement of the facts?
Mr. KAGHAN. I find it difficult to answer that, because I assume that all
the books on the shelves of the American Houses are for the general
public.

The CHAIRMAN. So that as far as you know, there were a sizable number
of books by Communist authors on the general shelves for the general
public?

Mr. KAGHAN. No, sir; I do not know that there was a sizable number.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, you said the works of some dozen Communist
authors were there.

Mr. KAGHAN. I said I though[t] that possibility by this time a dozen
authors may have been removed. There may be fewer. I remember 4 or
5 that I heard about.

The CHAIRMAN. So you do know there were the works of at least 4 or
5 Communist authors on the book shelves available to the general
public?

Mr. KAGHAN. Yes; I know that 4 or 5 authors were ordered removed
from the shelves.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you: Did you write a play, Beyond Exile?
Mr. KAGHAN. The name is familiar; yes.

The CHAIRMAN. Does this play consist largely of a series of
conversations between a father and son?
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Mr. KAGHAN. Sir, [ don’t remember what that play was about.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I will refresh your recollection, then, if I may.
Here is one of the speeches made by the son to the father. And this
consists largely of a running argument, the father trying to convince the
son he should not be a Communist, the son trying to convince the father
that he should be a Communist. Let us take the finale of this play. The
son says:

Well, that’s a fine how-do-you-do. It isn’t enough that my father has
to be a capitalist, but he’s got to come out openly and betray his
employees, just like all the other dirty capitalists. Do I have to come
here and tell my own father that he is a slavedriver, an exploiter of
labor, an enemy to civilization?

And the father, finally, in the close, has this to say. He says:

Peter, Peter, for God’s sake listen to me, Peter. You were right, do
you hear, you were right! I have been all wrong, Peter.

Would you say that that would make good anti-Communist propaganda?
Mr. KAGHAN. No, sir. It sounds pretty corny, now.

The CHAIRMAN. Is it merely corny? Is not that the Communist Party line
right down to the last period?

Mr. KAGHAN. One of those statements would be the Communist Party
line, yes. One of the characters that said that, apparently—

The CHAIRMAN. What part of this would not be the Communist line?
The son arguing with the father that he should be a Communist, pointing
out that the father is a dirty capitalist, an exploiter of labor, and the father
ending by saying: “You were right, do you hear, you were right! I have
been all wrong, Peter.”

Is that not Communist propaganda?

Mr. KAGHAN. That would be Communist propaganda if that is what the
whole play ends up with and is about. I don’t recall what the play is
about.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you like to review that play and give us your
view of it?

Mr. KAGHAN. If you wish; yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; [ would like to have you do it.

I think this is what we will let you do. We will be going over your plays.
Just so there will be no claim that we have taken the material out of
context, I believe you should review these plays of yours and come back
here tomorrow morning, and tell us which ones you consider are
Communist-line plays and which ones are not; whether you think we
have been unfair to you in reading the excerpts that we have.

Now let me ask you this question. If you today felt the same as you felt
in 1939, would you think that you were a proper man to head this
information program?
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Mr. KAGHAN. No, sir.**’

Joe McCarthy’s type of demagoguery and beating up of witnesses was arguably
not on Congressional display again in such a public way with numerous media
outlets until Hillary Clinton testified before the Benghazi Committee in 2015.**

William Dix, IFC Chairman, had already begun planning an off-the-record
conference to bring attention to recent national attacks on the free-trade of ideas
even before the ITA controversy began.’®' The planning led to the Westchester
Conference,’> where “twenty-five librarians, publishers, and citizens,
‘representing the public interest,”” met on May 2 and 3, 1953, at the Westchester
Country Club in Rye, New York.’” They met for the primary reason of giving
guidance to librarians trying to defend their fundamental principles and possibly
raise some much-needed publicity against the censorship forces.*** Over 3,300
librarians attended the conference.’®® The conference resulted in the Freedom to
Read statement.*"
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Dan Lacy had worked at the Library of Congress since 1952 and had been the
previous director of the IIA’s Information Centers Service, which ran the
overseas libraries.”” While at the Library of Congress for only a month, Lacy
received a call from the Acting Director, Richard Humphrey, telling him that
McCarthy had asked him for a list of the collections making up the oversees
libraries.’* In a short time, Lacy traded his Library of Congress position to head
the American Book Publishers Council (ABPC).*”” He “believed that if McCarthy
succeeded in his attacks on the overseas libraries, ‘there was every reason to
believe’ that he would ‘go after” domestic libraries.””"’

Lacy credited Douglas Black of Doubleday, a “blazing freedom of speech
guy,” for Eisenhower’s interest in the Westchester Conference and what resulted
in a significant letter.”'' Black was the president of the ABPC at the time and had
become a “close friend” of Eisenhower during his tenure as president at Columbia
University.’'* Robert Bingham Downs, President of the ALA, had received a
letter from President Eisenhower in June 1953’ which helped establish the
press’s interest in the Westchester Conference and, most specifically, in the
Freedom to Read statement.’'* The Overseas Library Statement also came from
the Westchester Conference.’"”

In President Eisenhower’s letter to Downs, he praised librarians for being
preservers of freedom for the mind and decried those who believed that the
devices of tyrants can serve freedom.'

The libraries of America are and must ever remain the homes of free,
inquiring minds. To them, our citizens — of all ages and races, of all
creeds and political persuasions — must be ever able to turn with clear

7. 1t is the responsibility of publishers and librarians to give full meaning to the freedom to
read by providing books that enrich the quality and diversity of thought and expression. By the
exercise of this affirmative responsibility, they can demonstrate that the answer to a ‘bad’ book is
a good one, the answer to a ‘bad’ idea is a good one.”
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confidence that there they can freely seek the whole truth, unwarped by
fashion and uncompromised by expediency.’"”

The Overseas Library Statement pronounced that the overseas libraries did not
belong to a Congressional Committee or the State Department, but rather to the
American people.’'® The statement asserted of the overseas libraries:

[T]hey are among the most effective weapons possessed by the United
States in the battle to preserve free men and free minds from the
enslavement of Communist political and intellectual galanny. We know
that their effectiveness has suspended on the conviction among foreign
users that here was a free and open source of truth to which they could
turn with confidence for information and enlightenment.’"

“American Book Publishers Council [was] the [leading] trade group for the
book publishing industry,”** and Dan Lacy—its managing director—was the
principal author of the statement.’*' The statement praised President Eisenhower’s
recent “attack” on book burning”’ (in his address to the Dartmouth
Commencement inserted below). The statement also affirmed that the primary
value of free libraries is to enlighten “enslaved minds abroad as at home.”**’ The
statement went on to state that the “integrity and effectiveness” of the mission
required four things:

1. The libraries must express in themselves and their services the ideas
of freedom for which they speak.

2. They must provide a service of uncompromising integrity. Their
usefulness to the United States rests on the assurance of their users
that they are places in which to learn the truth.

3. The Information Administration must be free to use in its libraries
what books soever its responsible professional judgment determines
are necessary or useful to the provision of such a service. To deny
itself the tools it needs to serve the United States for irrelevant
reasons of the past associations of authors and in fear of domestic
criticism is indefensible.

4. Though no one could justify or would seek to justify the use of the
overseas libraries to disseminate material harmful to the United
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States, it is unworkable to abandon the simple criterion of whether
a book is useful to the purpose of the libraries and to substitute
elaborate, irrelevant, and offensive schemes of “clearance” of
authors.”**

President Eisenhower’s pertinent remarks addressing the book burners were
off the cuff at the Dartmouth commencement. He did not mention McCarthy, but
the remarks appeared to be addressed to his rhetoric:

Don’t join the book-burners. Don’t think you are going to conceal faults
by concealing evidence that they ever existed. Don’t be afraid to go in
your library and read every book, as long as that document does not
offend our own ideas of decency. That should be the only censorship.

How will we defeat communism unless we know what it is, and what it
teaches, and why does it have such an appeal for men, why are so many
people swearing allegiance to it? It is almost a religion, albeit one of the
nether regions.

And we have got to fight it with something better, not try to conceal the
thinking of our own people. They are part of America. And even if they
think ideas that are contrary to ours, their right to say them, their right to
record them, and their right to have them at places where they are
accessible to others is unquestioned, or it isn’t America.’*’

McCarthy did not think the speech was for his benefit.’** However, many
others thought differently.’”” At his press conference the following week, in
response to a question on the book-burner matter, Eisenhower said he never
speaks of personalities.’*® Three days after Dartmouth, Eisenhower said, “If the
State Department is burning a book which is an open appeal to everybody in
those foreign countries to be a Communist, then I would say that falls outside the
limits I was speaking [of] and they can do as they please to get rid of them.””*
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As the fruits from the Westchester Conference were resolved and published,
things looked up for intellectual freedom. The President had sent a letter to the
ALA praising librarians for fighting book-burning, and he said as much at the
Dartmouth Commencement. The Overseas Library Statement adopted by the
ALA Council and, in particular, the Freedom to Read statement, were getting
significant attention primarily due to the President having spoken out against
burning books and then his subsequent retreat.”*

The New York Times publicized the Freedom to Read statement and stated it
belonged among the essential American state papers.””' Several media outlets
covered the statement favorably.”** In early July, the State Department ordered
the reinstatement of all but twenty-five of the books earlier removed in the
spring.’** McCarthy’s attack on overseas libraries was done.

The Senate censured McCarthy on December 2, 1954, on a vote of 67 to 22,
for failing to conform to its rules of comity and civility during the Army-
McCarthy hearings.*** The hearings stated issues to investigate Roy Cohn’s order,
acting on McCarthy’s behalf, to David Schine’s Army commander telling him to
give his recently drafted congressional aide preferential treatment.** The real
issue behind the ruse was for the Senate to bring McCarthy down.**

VI. CONCLUSION

Can the politics of today replicate the early 1950s and its censorship effects
on public libraries? Can a great catastrophe, such as the COVID-19 pandemic,
create a similar scenario to the fallout of the Great Depression, creating a climate
of fear, paranoia, and anger resulting in the censorship of so-called unpatriotic
materials? This paper has addressed themes traditionally associated with a culture
of censorship: the burning, banning, or preventing the publication of books*’; the
censoring and attempting to manipulate news outlets’*®; the warning of the

dangers of indoctrinating children with poison’*’; the conforming to the paranoia
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and fear associated with loyalty oaths’*’; and the attacks on government-

sponsored news and information sources, like the VOA, dedicated to providing
its audience the truth on all matters.’*'

Former Executive Director of the ALA’s Office for Intellectual Freedom and
the Freedom to Read Foundation James LaRue’** has stated that with “the Trump
administration’s attempts to order media blackouts of federal agencies, it’s
important that we resist any attempt to use the power of government to stifle the
very agencies charged, like libraries, with the dissemination of information.”*?

One way in which public libraries fought back against Trump is making their
venues sanctuaries for immigrants.*** Many libraries are attempting to guide
readers to trustworthy information sources.’* According to the Institute of
Museum and Library Services (IMLS), new Americans are significant users of
public libraries.*** Elizabeth McKinstry, a public librarian in Dedham,
Massachusetts, stated, “We are huge resources for newcomers to this country,
whether it’s for connection to this country, legal resources, testing preparation,
citizen tests, services like storytimes or homework help.”**’

In response, President Trump seemingly attempted to limit the free flow of
information. In his preliminary 2018 budget proposal, Trump tried to eliminate
the IMLS.*** He proposed to keep only ten percent of the IMLS budget, enough
to shut its doors.*** IMLS helps fund 123,000 libraries and 35,000 museums on
only .05% of the federal budget, or just $230 million.*** The library community
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countered Trump’s bid to eliminate the IMLS through advocacy.”>' On May 1,
2018, Congress listened and revealed a bipartisan compromise that preserved the
IMLS and added one million dollars to the agency’s funding.’**

The setback for Trump did not deter him. With his 2021 “A Budget for
America’s Future” totaling $4.875 trillion, Trump tried for the fourth straight year
to eliminate the IMLS.*** On February 10, 2020, Trump requested $23 million to
close the IMLS by October 1, 2020.***

Trump learned well the teachings of McCarthy’s playbook about how to
subvert groups of people and American outlets of free information. Roy Cohn, the
ruthless chief counselor for McCarthy’s Senate hearings, was later Trump’s
lawyer, mentor, and tutor.”>> Another significant danger to the free flow of
information is COVID-19, a catastrophic event with points of comparison to the
Great Depression.”* One of the noteworthy contributors to the development of
autocratic governments in the 1930s was the economic catastrophe leading to
world depression.””” Nazism and fascism led to leaders who banished the free
flow of ideas and also led to the burning of books.***

Beginning on May 10, 1933, student groups from thirty-four university towns
and cities looted libraries and bookstores and burned books they claimed were
“un-German.”* The symbolic act on May 10th resulted in approximately 25,000
burned books.’® Some book burning took place days later, delayed by rainy
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weather. Others held book-burning events on June 21st, the summer solstice, a
traditional bonfire day in Germany.*'

The Great Depression did not occur as an unforeseen pandemic like COVID-
19 but rather as a cluster of factors leading to an endemic affecting the world’s
economies. The factors included “World War I, changing American ideas of debt
and consumption, and an unregulated stock market.”**> These factors led to a
perfect stew of worldwide economic chaos.’* “Deteriorating economic conditions
in Germany in the 1930s created an angry, frightened, and financially struggling
populace open to more extreme political systems, including fascism and
communism.”***

With COVID-19 uncontrolled for a year or longer, what are the chances that
another worldwide depression with financial catastrophe and concomitant fear
and anger occurs? At the time of the Great Depression, there was no strong world
leader to provide adequate solutions.*®® The United States, United Kingdom,
France, and others might have formed a cooperation to salvage the world
economy.’* However, there was not a great world leader amongst them to initiate
such an effort.’*’” Instead, the leaders in the various countries focused primarily
on their own domestic struggles during the depression.**®

Without influential world leaders and a successful League of Nations to
maintain world peace, there was a definite leadership void in the 1930s.**” An
ultra-Nationalist leader such as Adolph Hitler came to power to fill the void in
unifying the patchwork Germany states into one ultra-nationalist country.’”® After
less than nine months in office, Hitler asked for “equality of status,” which would
allow Germany to up its military level to the other major powers in the League
of Nations.’”" Germany entered into the League of Nations in 1926 after it had
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proven itself as a peaceable nation.’”* The League refused Hitler’s request, so he
announced Germany’s withdrawal from the World Disarmament Conference.’”

Unlike world leaders not working together during the Great Depression, there
has been cooperation amongst several countries in response to COVID-19.°™
World leaders organized an online conference on May 4, 2020, bringing together
the European Union and non-EU countries like Britain, Japan, Saudi Arabia,
Canada, Norway, and South Africa.’”” In just a few hours, the countries
collectively raised 7.4 billion euros ($8.1 billion), kick-starting “unprecedented
global cooperation,” stated the head of the European Commission, Ursula von der
Leyen.’”

The director-general of the World Health Organization (WHO) addressed the
online conference educating the countries on how it is handling the pandemic.’”’
Donald Trump did not join the world leaders representing the United States.’” On
April 14, 2020, President Trump, facing significant criticism for his response to
the pandemic, attempted to shift the blame to the WHO and ordered his
administration to halt funding to the organization.’” Trump asserted that the
WHO made a series of “devastating mistakes” in battling the pandemic.**

While Donald Trump is no Adolph Hitler, there are similarities relating to the
freedom of expression. It was May 10, 1933, when the Nazi youth attacked
libraries and bookstores collecting books to burn.’®' It was May 28, 2020, when
Trump, by executive order, escalated conflict with Twitter and other tech giants
by rolling back liability protections under section 230 of the Communications
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Decency Act of 1996.”** Trump ironically claimed he was protecting free speech
by reigning in tech giants such as Twitter, Facebook, and Google.”®

In reality, the tech giants were fact-checking Donald Trump’s statements on
social media because they have a responsibility to fact check all politicians and
other noteworthy leaders for truth without bias.’® Trump was attempting to
transform tech giant platforms into publishers who can then be liable for the
content.’® Trump was hoping that the “great attorney general” would look at the
Tech Giants as the EU does, suing them and collecting fines.”® It creates a
stealthy denial of human rights that contravenes the Constitution.**” Regulating
tech companies violates the First Amendment, which protects free speech.

Although there was no Internet when Hitler ruled Germany, Trump’s attacks
on freedom of expression in the Internet age may have impressed the Fuhrer.
Where will public libraries be in five to ten years? Will the effects of a political
climate and a catastrophe still affect the freedom of expression? As time goes by,
political climates change with the times. Throughout time immemorial, there have
been people who think that people not like us are to be distrusted, not taken
seriously, less than equal, punished, or even harmed. If opportunistic leaders like
Trump, McCarthy, or Hitler supply fear and anger to the equation, there is a true
danger to our freedoms. Notorious events happen leading to unrest, such as the
Great Depression creating an opportunity for Hitler, the Cold War for McCarthy,
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and the Tea Party, with “its anti-institutionalism and breaking of norms,” for
Trump.”® It is up to the people ultimately. Will they be influenced and react with
fear, paranoia, and anger? Or, as Justice Brandeis stated, will they combat fears
that led men to burn women by allowing speech concerning witches and witch-
hunting full and uncensored consideration?
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